Withnell Parish Council

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT
ST JOSEPH’S PRIMARY SCHOOL
ON 11TH JANUARY 2018
PRESENT: Councillors; S Perry, A Crompton, M Evans, G France, Dr M France, R Flood, 
D Hardy, K Jones, R Ogilvie and A Perry.

Also in attendance two members of the public and Mr. B Golding.

	18.01
	APOLOGIES

Apologies were received and accepted from Councillors P Duke, C France, C Howard and S Grime.


	18.02
	MEMBERSHIP

There were no changes to report.
Members of the Council were reminded of their responsibility to declare any personal interest in respect of matters contained on the agenda. 



	18.03
	MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 14th December having been circulated, were accepted and signed as a correct record subject to amendments at;
(17.129) correct spelling of councillors.
(17.132) to read….. the Miller Avenue development.
 Proposed G France
Seconded R Flood
Carried unanimously


	18.04
	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
(17.115) (17.128) The Chair reported on the ongoing discussions with the Chair of Wheelton Parish Council who was keen on the shared funding approach to providing a defibrillator. A possible location had been found with no ongoing costs should the site be confirmed.
(17.119) (17.128) Councillor G France reported that Heapey Parish Council had set aside fund to contribute to the bus provision but were still waiting for legal guidance.
(17.119) (17.128) No news had yet been received on the outcome for Chorley Youth Zone in the Aviva Community Competition.

(17.129) The outcome of the FOI (Freedom of Information) request was that the average cost for dropped kerbs was £700 but this would increase if street furniture needed moving.
(17.129) There was no news from the Public Right of Way team regarding the flooding at Bake House bridge.

Councillor Dr M France reported that the bus shelter on Railway Road adjacent to the Health Centre had a substantial hole in the roof. The Lengthsmen would be asked to look into it.

Councillor G France reported that the Boundary Commission recommendation for the Borough Council ward system would have to be divisible by 3 so there would need to be a change from the present arrangements.

Councillors discussed the options and asked if it was possible that some of Buckshaw Village could transfer to South Ribble, it was explained this was not the case, it was asked if the number of elected members could go up to 48, it was explained this was possible but unlikely.

Councillor Crompton reported that the Pensioners Christmas Party had been attended by 26 with a few cancellations at the last minute. The move to a Friday had worked well.

It was planned to advertise earlier next year and to try and co-ordinate Christmas events across the parish.

It was reported that a visit had been made regarding the bins left out at the top of Dick Lane on the day of the visit no bins were out. Stickers would be put on offending bins asking for them to be removed.
Councillor Dr M France had visited the woodyard on Railway Road regarding the parking of wagons on Railway Road. They had agreed to write to contractors regarding the problem



	18.05
	BOROUGH COUNCIL REPORT

Councillor Dr M France provided a verbal report on local issues raised in the past month, which included;
A bench being set on fire on Lodge Bank, the lengthsmen would be asked to look at possible repairs.

Correspondence with LCC Highways regarding the M65 junction and issues with snow.

The Empty Homes Officer was still working on 19-21 Railway Road but it was a slow process. The property next to the butchers had been resolved.

Drainage works on Railway Road continued.

Issues relating to litter on the Nature Trail normally collected by a team of volunteers, Dog fouling on Dick lane were being dealt with.
The enforcement of parking restrictions was going to happen on a nightly basis for a month.

Nothing much could be done with issues at the back of houses in Churchill Road/Hartington Road.

A planning contravention notice was likely to be issued to Woodfold saw mill due to vehicle movements.
A complaint from one resident regarding the collection of the re-cycling bins over the Christmas period had been received. Collections had happened at the same time due to weather conditions.

A planning application on Sandy lane was being looked into.

There had been a complaint regarding the ability of vehicles being able to turn round at the end of Withnell Fold. Councillor Jones reported on the campaign by those living on the Square, Withnell Fold regarding parking. The school had put signs up and this may at certain times of day cause issues with parking.
Councilors asked who was responsible for collecting the accumulated rubbish at the rear of the baths. It was explained that there were different re-cycling bins from different contractors and that there were sandbags there at the moment. 

Councillor Flood queried the ongoing drainage work on Railway Road. It was explained it was a very complex issue with the ownership of multiple drains being a problem.



	18.06
	BUDGET 2018/2019 (See Appendix B)
The Council considered the available budget options. It was agreed to maintain the present precept for the 9th year running but to include the additional costs incurred by subsidising the bus service from within the existing allocation.

Allocations for Grounds Maintenance, Newsletter and Speed Indicator device were explained.

Proposed G France
Seconded R Ogilvie
Carried unanimously

	18.07
	LENGTHSMAN REPORT

Work undertaken in December

Litter Picking/Fly Tipping Removal

Undertaken in; Brinscall, Withnell Fold, Withnell Mill

General repairs/Maintenance

Putting up Christmas trees and lights x 3
Drainage
Withnell Fold

Grass cutting/Strimming
Nil

Clearing leaves & weeds

Bus stops

Tree/Shrub/Bulb planting
Planted up War memorial boxes x 3, Well Lane tub

Hedgerow Laying/planting- 
Conservation projects
Nil

Public Rights of Way Improvement
Nil

Walling

Nil.
Liaise with Parish Council, Farmers/landowners/Countryside service
Nil
Other
Filling grit bins

Change of location of Spid x 4 & re-charging

It was reported that Chorley Borough were to introduce a charge for removing ‘white goods’ which could lead to an increase in fly tipping.


	18.08
	CORRESPONDENCE
Correspondence received since the last meeting included;

Development Control Committee Agenda 16th Jan 18

‘In the Boro’ Jan 18

Parish precept info –Borough arrangements

Chorley Equality Cohesion event 8th Feb-Town Hall

LCC budget Consultations on proposals to save £54 million. There was a discussion on the implications on the impact of possible cuts on rural services particularly the support for essential services such as Dial a Ride. It was agreed to make representations to LCC regarding continued support for this service, which was a vital lifeline for the most vulnerable in our community.

 Proposed R Flood
Seconded A Crompton

Carried Unanimously


	18.09
	APPLICATION FOR GRANTS
There were no applications for grants.


	18.10
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
· Application to discharge of conditions numbered 4(ground contamination), 6 (surface water drainage), 9 (bat mitigation measures), 11 ( external facing materials samples), 13and 14 (dwelling emission rates) attached to planning permission 16/00697/FULMAJ which was for the demolition of the nursing home and outbuildings, the change of use, conversion and restoration of the hall to form 5 no two bedroom apartments and the erection of the associated garages and the erection of 9 no detached three and four bedroom dwellings. 
Lake View Nursing Home Chorley Road Withnell Chorley PR6 8BG 

Ref. No: 17/01208/DIS | Received: Wed 20 Dec 2017 | Validated: Thu 21 Dec 2017 | Status: Awaiting decision 

· Single storey rear extension (following demolition of existing outbuildings). [image: image1.png]



Abbey Villa Bolton Road Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8DA 

Ref. No: 17/01206/FULHH | Received: Tue 19 Dec 2017 | Validated: Tue 19 Dec 2017 | Status: Awaiting decision 

· Section 73 application to vary condition 3 (approved plans) attached to planning permission ref: 15/01253/FUL which was for the erection of an agricultural building to house cattle and sheep) to extend the agricultural building. [image: image2.png]



Crossfields Bury Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8BH 

Ref. No: 17/01162/FUL | Received: Wed 06 Dec 2017 | Validated: Fri 22 Dec 2017 | Status: Awaiting decision 

· Erection of a first floor extension [image: image3.png]



Bracefield 6 Sandy Lane Brinscall Chorley PR6 8SS 

Ref. No: 17/01155/FULHH | Received: Mon 04 Dec 2017 | Validated: Mon 04 Dec 2017 | Status: Awaiting decision 

· Two storey side extension including front and rear dormers (following demolition of existing single storey side extension and garages) [image: image4.png]



25 Parke Road Brinscall Chorley PR6 8QB 

Ref. No: 17/01148/FULHH | Received: Fri 01 Dec 2017 | Validated: Mon 04 Dec 2017 | Status: Awaiting decision 

Approvals

· Work to a tree in a conservation area: Prune back branches overhanging roof of number 7 Withnell Fold. 
8 Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8BA 

Ref. No: 17/01072/TCON | Received: Tue 07 Nov 2017 | Validated: Tue 07 Nov 2017 | Status: No Objections 

· Retrospection application for planning permission for the erection of a fence up to a maximum height of 2.25metres 
Butterworth Barn Butterworth Brow Brinscall Chorley PR6 8RH 

Ref. No: 17/00989/FULHH | Received: Fri 06 Oct 2017 | Validated: Tue 24 Oct 2017 | Status: Granted 

· Erection of extension to north facing side elevation of livestock building. 
Crossfields Bury Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8BH 

Ref. No: 17/00924/FUL | Received: Mon 18 Sep 2017 | Validated: Tue 19 Sep 2017 | Status: Granted 

· Outline application for erection of two detached houses and a detached dormer bungalow (with all matters reserved) 
Land Adjacent 8 Miller Avenue Abbey Village 

Ref. No: 17/00913/OUT | Received: Wed 13 Sep 2017 | Validated: Wed 13 Sep 2017 | Status: Granted 

Refusal

Nil
Withdrawal

nil

Tree Preservation Orders/Tree Works

nil

Amendments

nil

It was reported that there had been 3 objections to the Sandy Lane proposal with the possibility that a business was operating from the address. Residents had asked tom attend the Development Control Committee to make representations.


	18.11
	COUNCILLOR ISSUES
Councillor A Perry requested the grit bin on Dick lane be topped up.
Councillor Jones reported that an n electric fence had appeared across the path on the Withnell Fold Village Walk. This would be reported to the Rights of Way Team.

Councillor G France reported that there was some ‘fake news’ regarding the refusal of the rehabilitation centre at Heapey. Marks & Spencer had not withdrawn totally from the Town centre scheme in Chorley and explained the plan for good quality shops in the Town centre.

Councillor Evans reported on the improvement in traffic along the A675 due to the introduction of the average speed cameras. This had also resolved the issue with the ‘noisy’ manhole cover. 

Councillor Evans queried the collection regime for the bins at the baths, requested this be done more frequently. He also queried the arrangements for plastic in blue bins asking if guidance was available.
Councillor Crompton asked that the Parish Council acknowledge the Knighthood of Rt. Hon Lindsay Hoyle, which was well deserved.

Proposed A Crompton

Seconded G France

Carried with one abstention

Councillor Flood also raised the issue with the bins at the baths.

Councillor Hardy reported on a fallen gate on the Goit footpath. The issue was likely to be with United Utilities.

Councillor S Perry reported on issues with oversize vehicles using School Lane. There were issues with a manhole cover near to the War memorial. It was requested that vehicles details be noted so that the contractors may be contacted and requested not to use School lane. 
Councillor Perry reported on the Cuadrilla revised bid.

Councillor Perry invited the members of the public present to raise any issues.

Litter at Lodge Bank, Harbour Lane, School Lane, Withnell Fold Old Road and Railway Road behind the railings was cause for concern.

It was agreed that a Village ‘Clean Up’ Day would be arranged later in the spring




	18.12
	ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

See Appendix A

Proposed R Flood 
Seconded G France
Carried unanimously.


	18.13
	DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

The next meetings were arranged for 7.30pm on 1st February, Withnell Fold, 1st March, Abbey Village and 5th April ST Joseph’s Club 
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